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Committee on the Promotion of Racial Harmony

Notes of the meeting on 29 April 2009

Attendance

Chairman: 
Mr Arthur Ho, Deputy Secretary for Constitutional and Mainland Affairs (1)


Member:
Ms Raees Begum Baig 


Mr Manohar Chugh


Ms Aruna Gurung



Ms Annie Lin 


Ms Vandana Rajwani



Mr Muhammed Javed Shahab



Mr Buddhi Bahadur Thapa



Mr Saeed-Uddin, MH



Ms Wong Wai-fun, Fermi


Ms Esther Chan (Labour Department)


Mr Ching Wai Hung (Education Bureau)



Ms Sharon Lee (Home Affairs Department)



Ms Viola Kwan (Information Services Department)


Mr Hubert Law (Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau)



Mr Stanley Ng (Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau)



Ms Shirley Chan (Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau)
In Attendance:


Mr Raymond Tam (Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau)


Mr Herman Poon (Equal Opportunities Commission)


Ms Karrie Chan (Hong Kong Christian Service)


Ms Sheila D Jaucian (International Social Service – Hong Kong Branch)


Mr Lok Poon (Christian Action)

Mr Chan Kwok-leung (Yuen Long Town Hall)


Mr Leung Iun-soi (Yuen Long Town Hall)

Absence with apologies:



Mr James Arthur Elms



Mr Amarjeet Singh Khosa



Mr Khan Muhammad Malik, MH



Mr Sem Lim Njauw 



Ms Devi Novianti



Ms Adrielle Panares, MH 


Dr Yung Pui-yip, Paul

1.
Confirmation of the notes of discussion on 2 October 2008
1.1
The notes of last meeting held on 2 October 2008 were confirmed.
2.
Matter arising from the meeting on 2 October 2008: 

2.1
Administrative Guidelines: The Chairman said that the Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau was working with relevant policy bureaux and departments to draw up Administrative Guidelines on the promotion of racial equality.  The Bureau would consult relevant bodies, including the Committee, before the guidelines were finalised. 

A few members suggested that the administrative guidelines should cover the specific areas of activities undertaken by the law enforcement agencies.  The Chairman explained that the guidelines were expected to cover the key aspects of government policies and operation which were relevant to meeting the needs of ethnic minorities and facilitating their integration into the community. The Bureau would liaise with relevant bureaux/departments should there be a need to extend the Guideline to other areas.

[Post-meeting note: the draft Administrative Guidelines were circulated to members for comments on 3 July 2009.]
2.2
Reports on Hong Kong under the International Convention on Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination: The Chairman thanked members for their contribution to the report.  He confirmed that the hearing was to be conducted in August 2009.  


[Post-meeting note: the hearing was held on 7 and 10 August.  After the hearing, the United Nations Committee on Elimination of Racial Discrimination issued its concluding observations of the hearing on 28 August.  The concluding observations have been circulated to members.]

3.
Support service centres for ethnic minorities: 
3.1
The Chairman said that an open invitation was issued on 1 December 2008 to invite eligible non-government organisations (NGOs) to apply for funding to establish and operate four support service centres.  A total of 22 applications had been received from 16 NGOs.  As announced on 7 April 2009, four most suitable NGOs had been selected to operate the centres.  The funding grant for the four centres involved a total of up to $16 million annually as the operating expenses for two years and a total of up to $8 million as one-off start-up costs.  

3.2
At the invitation of the Chairman, Ms Karrie Chan of the Hong Kong Christian Service, Ms Sheila Jaucian of the International Social Service – Hong Kong Branch, Mr Lok Poon of Christian Action and Mr Leung Lun-soi of Yuen Long Town Hall briefed members on the progress of the establishment of the four centres.
3.3
Issues raised by members and the discussions were set out below:


(a)
Provision of existing support services

A member asked whether the Bureau intended to replace the existing support services for ethnic minorities funded by the Bureau with those provided by the four centres.  The Chairman explained that the support service centres were new initiatives in addition to the extensive range of support services the Bureau had been providing.  It would review the overall provision of support services for ethnic minorities in a year’s time in the light of operational experience of the centres.  In the meantime, the Bureau had no intention to replace the existing support services for ethnic minorities by those of the centres.  
(b)
Monitoring mechanism

Some members enquired what unit of the Government would be responsible for overseeing and evaluating the performance of the centre operators.  The Chairman said that the Bureau would work with the operators and the service users in general to monitor the performance and level of achievement of the centres.
(c)
Interpretation Service

(i)
Of the four support service centres, one would provide telephone interpretation service.  A member asked whether this would be sufficient to meet the need of ethnic minority groups concerned.  The Chairman said that since interpretation service would be provided mainly through telephone, for efficient use of resources and to avoid duplication, the service was centralised and would be provided by one of the four centres, as otherwise all the four centres would have to recruit their own interpreters for the seven languages.

(ii)
A member asked why the telephone interpretation service was not provided 24 hours a day and on public holidays so as to meet the urgent needs of ethnic minorities.  The Chairman said that the interpretation service was to mainly facilitate ethnic minorities to access public services, most of which had operating hours.  For other public services, as they might involve profession knowledge or special requirements (such as medical services at public hospitals under the Hospital Authority, or statement taking by the Police), the organisations concerned had their own arrangements for interpretation.  It was, therefore, anticipated that urgent need for the interpretation services outside operation hours should be low.  In any case, the centre concerned had proposed a mechanism to deal with urgent requests outside operation hours.
(iii)
Some members expressed concerns about the quality control of interpretation service.  Ms Chan (HKCS) reported that HKCS had set up a selection committee comprising three to four ethnic minority examiners for each language to evaluate and consider the applicants for interpreters.  All candidates were required to take a translation test and an oral interpretation test.  A member proposed HKCS to consider engaging court interpreters to organise training activities or conduct performance assessment for new recruits.  Ms Chan would consider the suggestion.
 (d)
Language Programmes

Some members noted that the Chinese and English language programmes organised by different centres varied in terms of hours of instruction, course design and fee charging.  They asked whether the Bureau would standardize the programmes.  The Chairman explained that the language programmes in the support service centres might target ethnic minorities of different cultural and academic backgrounds to foster their integration into the society.  It was important to allow flexibility for the four operators to design the programmes having due regard to the specific needs of their target groups, instead of imposing standardised programmes.
(e)
Recommendations

(i) Some members expressed their interests to visit the four centres after they commenced operations.  A member proposed to invite the four operators to brief the Committee on progress and problems encountered at the next meeting; and

(ii) A member requested the four centres to disseminate their services and programmes through the native-language newspapers produced in Hong Kong.
The Chairman thanked members for their suggestions.

[Post meeting notes: The HOPE centre has already invited CPRH members to attend their opening ceremony.  Visits to other centres will be arranged in due course.  The progress of the centres will be reported at the meeting of 5 November 2009.  CMAB will continue to work with the centres on publicity programmes through various channels including ethnic minority newspapers.]
4.
Revised Draft Code of Practice on Employment under the Race Discrimination Ordinance: 
4.1
At the invitation of the Chairman, Mr Poon (EOC) briefed members on the revised draft Code of Practice (CoP) on Employment under the Race Discrimination Ordinance (RDO).  The Chairman further explained that the end of the consultation period was extended from 8 December 2008 until 19 January 2009.  The CoP was tabled at the Legislative Council for scrutiny in accordance with the “negative vetting” procedure in March 2009, and was expected to be ready for issuance soon. 

4.2 A member mentioned that the EOC should issue CoPs in other fields especially relating to housing, education, provision of goods, facilitates services and premises.  Mr Poon explained that the EOC accorded priority to the publication of a CoP on employment by drawing on its experience in enforcing other anti-discrimination ordinances and considering the degree of the overall seriousness of race-related difficulties faced by ethnic minorities.  EOC would issue guidelines and promotional materials in respect of other areas, including the provision of services and facilities and education, as appropriate.

4.3 A member suggested that the CoP on employment should clearly state that one’s language or accent serves as a relevant indicator of one’s ethnic or national origin and that employers and employees might be liable under the RDO for discrimination based on language or accent.  Mr Poon said that the EOC recognised that requirements and criteria on language ability might include accent and degree of fluency in a certain language, which might be based on racial consideration.  Differential treatment based on language ability might amount to racial discrimination.  Nevertheless, depending on the nature and demands of a job, it would not amount to racial discrimination if employers had certain requirements in relation to language ability as long as such requirements were justifiable irrespective of race.
4.4 A member expressed that the EOC should have explained in greater detail in the CoP about best practices and included more illustrations on the use of positive measures on employment matters.  Mr Poon explained that the purpose of the CoP was to provide employers and employees with general practical reference materials to help them to comply with the RDO.  The EOC would consider suggestions on including specific examples of special measures in its “Good Management Practice Series”.

4.5 A member asked whether the Government had consulted the EOC on the development of a Race Equality Plan in which the Government and public authorities would be required by law to comply with certain policies and practices on promotion of racial equality.  Mr Poon said that the EOC understood that the Government had undertaken to develop administrative guidelines to promote racial equality.  The EOC would be prepared to render appropriate assistance if requested. 
4.6 The Chairman said that the overall compliance with the Race Equality Plan in the UK had not been entirely satisfactory and it was reported that some of the highest spending government departments failed to achieve the basic level of compliance.  During the scrutiny of the Race Discrimination Bill by the Legislative Council, the Government had agreed to draw up administrative guidelines for Bureaux and Departments concerned and relevant public authorities to follow in their formulation and implementation of relevant policies and measures.  When the draft was available, the Government would consult relevant parties, including the EOC.
4.7 A member said that the CoP has not addressed the situation that ethnic minorities were disadvantaged in civil service recruitment due to high standards of Chinese language proficiency requirements.  The Chairman explained that the Civil Service Bureau had introduced arrangements to provide individual recruiting authorities the flexibility to set the language proficiency requirements of certain posts having regard to the duties and job requirements.  The new arrangements were made with a view to widening the net of suitable candidates, including ethnic minorities, for appointment to the civil service.
5.
Any other business: 
5.1
Media message on racial harmony: A member pointed out that the Government placed an external tram advertisement to promote Hong Kong as Asia’s World city.  It depicted smiling faces of local Chinese and Caucasians but faces of ethnic minorities were not included.  She reminded the government to be culturally sensitive in its media message, ensuring that the value of diversity and social cohesion was promoted.  Mr Tam undertook to look into the matter.


[Post-meeting note: The advertisement was placed by Brand Hong Kong Management Unit.  The view above has been conveyed to the Unit which has agreed to taking it into account in its publicity drives for Brand Hong Kong in future.]

5.2
Condition of stay of foreign domestic helper: A member said that some foreign domestic helpers were deployed, against the rules, to carry out non-domestic work or work in premises other than the employer’s residence specified in the employment contract.  Acting on the advice of Consulates General, these foreign domestic helpers took photographs as evidence on the employers’ offences.  However, when the foreign domestic helpers report the illegal deployments, the Immigration Department has, on some occasions, used these photographs as a proof that the foreign domestic helpers have breached their conditions of stay, rendering them liable to criminal prosecution.  The Chairman agreed to refer the member’s concern to the Immigration Department for comments.

[Post-meeting note: The view has been conveyed to the Immigration Department.]
5.3
Probation service: A member mentioned that probation officers commonly recommended local drug addicts to drug addiction treatment centres in the pre-sentence reports.  However, cases for probation officers to make the same recommendations in respect of probationers of South Asian origins were rare, probably due to the need for special arrangements to meet their cultural and language needs.  The probationers were disadvantaged as a result, as they would be given a panel sentence.  The Chairman would convey the concern to the relevant department.

[Post-meeting note: The view has been conveyed to the Social Welfare Department and the Correctional Services Department.]
5.4
Examination fee: A member opined that students taking the GCSE Chinese Examination should pay the same fee as the HKCEE Chinese Language Examination.  The difference in fees, which was prohibitive for most non-Chinese speaking students, should be borne by the Government.  The Chairman noted that the Education Bureau had been considering the issue.
5.5.
Text book: A member proposed that the text book for the liberal study for primary students should include specific subjects on cultural sensitivity.  Another member suggested the Education Bureau to subscribe the United Nations Publications on racial equality which were readily permissible for educational photocopies or reprint.  Mr Ching agreed to reflect the discussions to his colleague of the Curriculum Development.
6. Date of Next Meeting: CMAB would inform Members of the date of the next meeting.
Race Relations Unit

Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau
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